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42. Er Reshid and the Barmecides dlxvii.54. The Poor Man and his Generous Friend cccli.? ? ? ? ? k. The Prisoner and how God gave him Relief .
cccclxxxv.So I arose and gathering wood and planks from the wrecks, wrought of them the semblance of a boat [to wit, a raft,] and bound it fast
with ropes, saying, 'I will embark thereon and fare with this water into the inward of the mountain. If it bring me to the mainland or to a place
where I may find relief and safety, [well and good]; else I shall [but] perish, even as my companions have perished.' Then I collected of the riches
and gold and precious stuffs, cast up there, whose owners had perished, a great matter, and of jacinths and crude ambergris and emeralds somewhat
past count, and laid all this on the raft [together with what was left me of victual]. Then I launched it on the river and seating myself upon it, put my
trust in God the Most High and committed myself to the stream..?THE SEVENTH OFFICER'S STORY..King, The Old Woman, the Merchant and
the, i. 265..Then he sent for the viziers and said to them, 'O wicked viziers, ye thought that God was heedless of your deed, but your wickedness
shall revert upon you. Know ye not that whoso diggeth a pit for his brother shall fall into it? Take from me the punishment of this world and
to-morrow ye shall get the punishment of the world to come and requital from God.' Then he bade put them to death; so [the headsman] smote off
their heads before the king, and he went in to his wife and acquainted her with that wherein he had transgressed against Abou Temam; whereupon
she grieved for him with an exceeding grief and the king and the people of his household left not weeping and repenting all their lives. Moreover,
they brought Abou Temam forth of the well and the king built him a dome (127) in his palace and buried him therein..33. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi
and the Barber-Surgeon dxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Of beryl, all glowing with beauty, wherein Thick stars of pure silver shine forth to the eye..Sons, Story of
King Suleiman Shah and his, i. 150..Tai, En Numan and the Arab of the Benou. i. 203..Accordingly, the hangman took him and bringing out the
knife, offered to cut off his hand, what while El Muradi said to him, "Cut and sever the bone and sear (24) it not for him, so he may lose his blood
and we be rid of him." But Ahmed, he who had aforetime been the means of his deliverance, sprang up to him and said, "O folk, fear God in [your
dealings with] this youth, for that I know his affair from first to last and he is void of offence and guiltless. Moreover, he is of the folk of condition,
(25) and except ye desist from him, I will go up to the Commander of the Faithful and acquaint him with the case from first to last and that the
youth is guiltless of crime or offence." Quoth El Muradi, "Indeed, we are not assured from his mischief." And Ahmed answered, "Release him and
commit him to me and I will warrant you against his affair, for ye shall never see him again after this." So they delivered Noureddin to him and he
took him from their hands and said to him, "O youth, have compassion on thyself, for indeed thou hast fallen into the hands of these folk twice and
if they lay hold of thee a third time, they will make an end of thee; and [in dealing thus with thee], I aim at reward and recompense for thee (26)
and answered prayer." (27).So the highwayman took the saddle-bags and offered to kill the traveller, who said, "What is this? Thou hast no
blood-feud against me, that should make my slaughter incumbent [on thee]. Quoth the other, "Needs must I slay thee;" whereupon the traveller
dismounted from his horse and grovelled on the earth, beseeching the robber and speaking him fair. The latter hearkened not to his prayers, but cast
him to the ground; whereupon the traveller [raised his eyes and seeing a francolin flying over him,] said, in his agony," O francolin, bear witness
that this man slayeth me unjustly and wickedly; for indeed I have given him all that was with me and besought him to let me go, for my children's
sake; yet would he not consent unto this. But be thou witness against him, for God is not unmindful of that which is done of the oppressors." The
highwayman paid no heed to this speech, but smote him and cut off his head..? ? ? ? ? j. The Tenth Officer's Story dccccxxxviii.Presently, one of
the slave-girls brought him a pair of sandals wrought with raw silk and green silk and embroidered with red gold, and he took them and put them in
his sleeve, whereat the slave cried out and said, "Allah! Allah! O my lord, these are sandals for the treading of thy feet, so thou mayst enter the
draught-house." Aboulhusn was confounded and shaking the sandals from his sleeve, put them on his feet, whilst the Khalif [well-nigh] died of
laughter at him. The slave forewent him to the house of easance, where he entered and doing his occasion, came out into the chamber, whereupon
the slave- girls brought him a basin of gold and an ewer of silver and poured water on his hands and he made the ablution..The absent ones'
harbinger came us unto, iii. 153..If I must die, then welcome death to heal, iii. 23..Therewith the king was filled with wrath and said, "Bring him
forthright," So they brought the youth before him, shackled, and the king said to him, "Out on thee! Thou hast sinned a great sin and the time of thy
life hath been long; (112) but needs must we put thee to death, for that there is for us no ease in thy life after this," "O king," answered he, "know
that I, by Allah, am guiltless, and by reason of this I hope for life, for that he who is guiltless of offence goeth not in fear of punishment neither
maketh great his mourning and his concern; but whoso hath sinned, needs must his sin be expiated upon him, though his life be prolonged, and it
shall overtake him, even as it overtook Dadbin the king and his vizier." "How was that?" asked Azadbekht, and the youth said,.? ? ? ? ? Oft as I
strove to make her keep the troth of love, Unto concealment's ways still would she turn aside..Now over against the place in question was a host of
enemies, hard of heart, and in this he purposed the youth's slaughter. So he bade bring him forth of the underground dungeon and caused him draw
near to him and saw his case. Then he bestowed on him a dress of honour and the folk rejoiced in this. Moreover, he tied him an ensign (134) and
giving him a numerous army, despatched him to the region aforesaid, whither all who went were still slain or made prisoners. So Melik Shah
betook himself thither with his army and when it was one of the days, behold, the enemy fell in upon them in the night; whereupon some of his
men fled and the rest the enemy took; and they took Melik Shah also and cast him into an underground dungeon, with a company of his men. There
he abode a whole year in evil plight, whilst his fellows mourned over his beauty and grace..7. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxix.After three
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days, the old woman came to him and bringing him the [thousand dinars, the] price of the stuffs, demanded the casket. (122) When he saw her, he
laid hold of her and carried her to the prefect of the city; and when she came before the Cadi, he said to her, "O Sataness, did not thy first deed
suffice thee, but thou must come a second time?" Quoth she, "I am of those who seek their salvation (123) in the cities, and we foregather every
month; and yesterday we foregathered." "Canst thou [bring me to] lay hold of them?" asked the prefect; and she answered, "Yes; but, if thou wait
till to-morrow, they will have dispersed. So I will deliver them to thee to-night." Quoth he to her, "Go;" and she said, "Send with me one who shall
go with me to them and obey me in that which I shall say to him, and all that I bid him he shall give ear unto and obey me therein." So he gave her
a company of men and she took them and bringing them to a certain door, said to them, "Stand at this door, and whoso cometh out to you, lay
hands on him; and I will come out to you last of all." "Hearkening and obedience," answered they and stood at the door, whilst the old woman went
in. They waited a long while, even as the Sultan's deputy had bidden them, but none came out to them and their standing was prolonged. When they
were weary of waiting, they went up to the door and smote upon it heavily and violently, so that they came nigh to break the lock. Then one of
them entered and was absent a long while, but found nought; so he returned to his comrades and said to them,"This is the door of a passage, leading
to such a street; and indeed she laughed at you and left you and went away."When they heard his words, they returned to the Amir and acquainted
him with the case, whereby he knew that the old woman was a crafty trickstress and that she had laughed at them and cozened them and put a cheat
on them, to save herself. Consider, then, the cunning of this woman and that which she contrived of wiles, for all her lack of foresight in presenting
herself [a second time] to the draper and not apprehending that his conduct was but a trick; yet, when she found herself in danger, she straightway
devised a shift for her deliverance.'."When I [returned from my sixth voyage, I] forswore travel and renounced commerce, saying in myself, 'What
hath befallen me sufficeth me.' So I abode at home and passed my time in pleasance and delight, till, one day, as I sat at mine ease, plying the
wine-cup [with my friends], there came a knocking at the door. The doorkeeper opened and found without one of the Khalif's pages, who came in
to me and said, 'The Commander of the Faithful biddeth thee to him.' So I accompanied him to the presence of the Khalif and kissing the earth
before him, saluted him. He bade me welcome and entreated me with honour and said to me, 'O Sindbad, I have an occasion with thee, which I
would have thee accomplish for me.' So I kissed his hand and said, 'O my lord, what is the lord's occasion with the slave?' Quoth he, 'I would have
thee go to the King of Serendib and carry him our letter and our present, even as he sent us a present and a letter.'.? ? ? ? ? Yet thou repaidst me
with constraint, rigour and perfidy, To which no lover might himself on any wise resign..Sixth Officer's Story, The, ii. 146..? ? ? ? ? k. The
Eleventh Officer's Story dccccxxxviii.42. The Loves of Jubeir ben Umeir and the Lady Budour cccxxvii.'A great theft had been committed in the
city and I was cited, (139) I and my fellows. Now it was a matter of considerable value and they (140) pressed hard upon us; but we obtained of
them some days' grace and dispersed in quest of the stolen goods. As for me, I sallied forth with five men and went round about the city that day;
and on the morrow we fared forth [into the suburbs]. When we came a parasang or two parasangs' distance from the city, we were athirst; and
presently we came to a garden. So I went in and going up to the water-wheel, (141) entered it and drank and made the ablution and prayed.
Presently up came the keeper of the garden and said to me, "Out on thee! Who brought thee into this water-wheel?" And he cuffed me and
squeezed my ribs till I was like to die. Then he bound me with one of his bulls and made me turn in the water-wheel, flogging me the while with a
cattle whip he had with him, till my heart was on fire; after which he loosed me and I went out, knowing not the way..Man who was lavish of
House and Victual to One whom he knew not, The, i 293..27. Alaeddin Abou es Shamat dxx.So on the morrow, early, he took the stuff and
carrying it to the market whence it had been stolen, sat down at the shop whence it had been stolen and gave it to the broker, who took it and cried
it for sale. Its owner knew it and bidding for it, [bought it] and sent after the chief of the police, who seized the sharper and seeing him an old man
of venerable appearance, handsomely clad, said to him, "Whence hadst thou this piece of stuff?" "I had it from this market," answered he, "and
from yonder shop where I was sitting." Quoth the prefect, "Did its owner sell it to thee?" "Nay," replied the thief; "I stole it and other than it." Then
said the magistrate, "How camest thou to bring it [for sale] to the place whence thou stolest it?" And he answered, "I will not tell my story save to
the Sultan, for that I have an advertisement (154) wherewith I would fain bespeak him." Quoth the prefect, "Name it." And the thief said, "Art thou
the Sultan?" "No," replied the other; and the old man said, "I will not tell it but to himself.".The subscribers to my "Book of the Thousand Nights
and One Night" and the present "Tales from the Arabic" have now before them a complete English rendering (the first ever made) of all the tales
contained in the four printed (Arabic) Texts of the original work and I have, therefore, thought it well to add to this, the last Volume of my
Translation, full Tables of Contents of these latter, a comparison of which will show the exact composition of the different Editions and the
particulars in which they differ from one another, together with the manner in which the various stories that make up the respective collections are
distributed over the Nights. In each Table, the titles of the stories occurring only in the Edition of which it gives the contents are printed in Italics
and each Tale is referred to the number of the Night on which it is begun..How long, O Fate, wilt thou oppress and baffle me? ii. 69..Here Queen
Es Shuhba bade them farewell and taking her troops, returned to her palace, whilst the kings also went away to their abodes and the Sheikh
Aboultawaif addressed himself to divert Tuhfeh till nightfall, when he mounted her on the back of one of the Afrits and bade other thirty gather
together all that she had gotten of treasure and raiment and jewels and dresses of honour. [Then they flew off,] whilst Iblis went with her, and in
less than the twinkling of an eye he set her down in her sleeping-chamber. Then he and those who were with him took leave of her and went away.
When Tuhfeh found herself in her own chamber and on her couch, her reason fled for joy and it seemed to her as if she had never stirred thence.
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Then she took the lute and tuned it and touched it on wondrous wise and improvised verses and sang..My heart will never credit that I am far from
thee, ii. 275..So the friend turned to the sharper and said to him, 'O my lord, O such an one, thou goest under a delusion. The purse is with me, for it
was with me that thou depositedst it, and this elder is innocent of it.' But the sharper answered him with impatience and impetuosity, saying,
'Extolled be the perfection of God! As for the purse that is with thee, O noble and trusty man, I know that it is in the warrant of God and my heart is
at ease concerning it, for that it is with thee as it were with me; but I began by demanding that which I deposited with this man, of my knowledge
that he coveteth the folk's good.' At this the friend was confounded and put to silence and returned not an answer; [and the] only [result of his
interference was that] each of them (52) paid a thousand dinars..92. El Amin and his Uncle Ibrahim ben el Mehdi dclxxxii.Then they displayed
Shehrzad in the sixth and seventh dresses and clad her in youths' apparel, whereupon she came forward, swaying coquettishly from side to side; and
indeed she ravished wits and hearts and ensorcelled with her glances [all who looked on her]. She shook her sides and wagged her hips, then put
her hair on the hilt of her sword and went up to King Shehriyar, who embraced her, as the hospitable man embraces the guest, and threatened her in
her ear with the taking of the sword; and indeed she was even as saith of her the poet in these verses:.Queen Kemeriyeh embraced her, as also did
Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Wekhimeh and Queen Sherareh, and the former said to her, 'Rejoice in assured deliverance, for there abideth no harm
for thee; but this is no time for talk.' Then they cried out, whereupon up came the Afrits ambushed in the island, with swords and maces in their
hands, and taking up Tuhfeh, flew with her to the palace and made themselves masters thereof, whilst the Afrit aforesaid, who was dear to
Meimoun and whose name was Dukhan, fled like an arrow and stayed not in his flight till he carne to Meimoun and found him engaged in sore
battle with the Jinn. When his lord saw him, he cried out at him, saying, 'Out on thee! Whom hast thou left in the palace?' And Dukhan answered,
saying, 'And who abideth in the palace? Thy beloved Tuhfeh they have taken and Jemreh is slain and they have gotten possession of the palace, all
of it.' With this Meimoun buffeted his face and head and said, 'Out on it for a calamity!' And he cried aloud. Now Kemeriyeh had sent to her father
and acquainted him with the news, whereat the raven of parting croaked for them. So, when Meimoun saw that which had betided him, (and indeed
the Jinn smote upon him and the wings of death overspread his host,) he planted the butt of his spear in the earth and turning the point thereof to his
heart, urged his charger upon it and pressed upon it with his breast, till the point came forth, gleaming, from his back..When she had made an end
of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept till she swooned away. So they sprinkled on her rose-water, mingled with musk, and
willow-flower water; and when she came to herself, Er Reshid said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is not fair dealing in thee. We love thee and thou
lovest another." "O Commander of the Faithful," answered she, "there is no help for it." Therewithal he was wroth with her and said, "By the virtue
of Hemzeh (19) and Akil (20) and Mohammed, Prince of the Apostles, if thou name one other than I in my presence, I will bid strike off thy head!"
Then he bade return her to her chamber, whilst she wept and recited the following verses:.There was once, in the land of Fars, (15) a man who took
to wife a woman higher than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to preserve her from want. It misliked her to marry one
who was beneath her; nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond in writing to the effect that he would still be under
her commandment and forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the man was a weaver and he bound himself in writing to
pay his wife ten thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition aforesaid]..They lighted down without the place and when they
arose in the morning, they saw a populous and goodly city, fair of seeming and great, abounding in trees and streams and fruits and wide of
suburbs. So the young man said to his sister Selma, 'Abide thou here in thy place, till I enter the city and examine it and make assay of its people
and seek out a place which we may buy and whither we may remove. If it befit us, we will take up our abode therein, else will we take counsel of
departing elsewhither.' Quoth she, 'Do this, trusting in the bounty of God (to whom belong might and majesty) and in His blessing.'.? ? ? ? ? She
hath an eye, whose glances pierce the hearts of all mankind, Nor can cornelian with her cheeks for ruddiness compare..? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant
and the Thieves dcxxix.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Announcing the return o' th' absent ones,.Now in that town was a man of good breeding and large
generosity, a merchant of condition, young of years and bright of face, who had come to that town from his own country with great store of
merchandise and wealth galore. He took up his abode therein and the place was pleasant to him and he was lavish in expenditure, so that he came to
the end of all his good and there remained with him nothing save that which was upon him of raiment. So he left the lodging wherein he had
abidden in the days of his affluence, after he had wasted (260) that which was therein of furniture, and fell to harbouring in the houses of the
townsfolk from night to night..Her verses pleased the kings of the Jinn and they said, 'By Allah, thou sayst sooth!' Then she rose to her feet, with
the lute in her hand, and played and sang, whilst the Jinn and the Sheikh Aboultawaif danced. Then the latter came up to her and gave her a
carbuncle he had taken from the hidden treasure of Japhet, son of Noah (on whom be peace), and which was worth the kingdom of the world; its
light was as the light of the sun and he said to her, 'Take this and glorify thyself withal over (233) the people of the world.' She kissed his hand and
rejoiced in the jewel and said, 'By Allah, this beseemeth none but the Commander of the Faithful.'.When thou comest to the house, begin by
searching the roofs; then search the closets and cabinets; and if thou find nought, humble thyself unto the Cadi and make a show of abjection and
feign thyself defeated, and after stand at the door and look as if thou soughtest a place wherein to make water, for that there is a dark corner there.
Then come forward, with a heart stouter than granite, and lay hold upon a jar of the jars and raise it from its place. Thou wilt find under it the skirt
of a veil; bring it out publicly and call the prefect in a loud voice, before those who are present. Then open it and thou wilt find it full of blood,
exceeding of redness, (103) and in it [thou wilt find also] a woman's shoes and a pair of trousers and somewhat of linen." When I heard this from
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her, I rose to go out and she said to me, "Take these hundred dinars, so they may advantage thee; and this is my guest-gift to thee." So I took them
and bidding her farewell, returned to my lodging..? ? ? ? ? bb. The King of Hind and his Visier dccccxxviii.As I sat one day in my shop, there came
up to me a fair woman, as she were the moon at its rising, and with her a slave-girl. Now I was a handsome man in my time; so the lady sat down
on [the bench before] my shop and buying stuffs of me, paid down the price and went away. I questioned the girl of her and she said, "I know not
her name." Quoth I, "Where is her abode?" "In heaven," answered the slave-girl; and I said, "She is presently on the earth; so when doth she ascend
to heaven and where is the ladder by which she goeth up?" Quoth the girl, "She hath her lodging in a palace between two rivers, (181) to wit, the
palace of El Mamoun el Hakim bi Amrillah." (182) Then said I, "I am a dead man, without recourse; "but she replied, "Have patience, for needs
must she return unto thee and buy stuffs of thee yet again." "And how cometh it," asked I, "that the Commander of the Faithful trusteth her to go
out?" "He loveth her with an exceeding love," answered she, "and is wrapped up in her and gainsayeth her not.".? ? ? ? ? In every halting-place like
Joseph (17) she appears And he in every stead with Jacob's grief (18) is pined..?STORY OF DAVID AND SOLOMON..[Then they all flew off in
haste and] lighting down in the place where were their father Es Shisban and their grandfather the Sheikh Aboultawaif, found the folk on the
sorriest of plights. When their grandfather Iblis saw them, he rose to them and wept, and they all wept for Tuhfeh. Then said Iblis to them, 'Yonder
dog hath outraged mine honour and taken Tuhfeh, and I doubt not but that she is like to perish [of concern] for herself and her lord Er Reshid and
saying "All that they said and did (239) was false."' Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'O grandfather mine, there is nothing left for it but [to use] stratagem and
contrivance for her deliverance, for that she is dearer to me than everything; and know that yonder accursed one, whenas he is ware of your coming
upon him, will know that he hath no power to cope with you, he who is the least and meanest [of the Jinn]; but we fear that, when he is assured of
defeat, he will kill Tuhfeh; wherefore nothing will serve but that we contrive for her deliverance; else will she perish.' 'And what hast thou in mind
of device?' asked he; and she answered, 'Let us take him with fair means, and if he obey, [all will be well]; else will we practise stratagem against
him; and look thou not to other than myself for her deliverance.' Quoth Iblis, 'The affair is thine; contrive what thou wilt, for that Tuhfeh is thy
sister and thy solicitude for her is more effectual than [that of] any.'.When the morning morrowed, the draper went out, still angered against his
wife, and the old woman returned to her and found her changed of colour, pale of face, dejected and heart-broken. [So she questioned her of the
cause of her dejection and she told her how her husband was angered against her (as she supposed) on account of the burns in the turban-cloth.] "O
my daughter," rejoined the old woman, "be not concerned; for I have a son, a fine-drawer, and he, by thy life, shall fine-draw [the holes] and restore
the turban-cloth as it was. "The wife rejoiced in her saying and said to her, "And when shall this be?" "To-morrow, if it please God the Most High,"
answered the old woman, "I will bring him to thee, at the time of thy husband's going forth from thee, and he shall mend it and depart forth-right."
Then she comforted her heart and going forth from her, returned to the young man and told him what had passed..63. The Lovers of the Benou
Udhreh ccclxxxiii.? ? ? ? ? Now God forbid a slave forget his liege lord's love! And how Of all things in the world should I forget the love of
thee?.They tell that El Hejjaj (70) once commanded the Master of Police [of Bassora] to go round about [the city] by night, and whomsoever he
found [abroad] after nightfall, that he should strike off his head. So he went round one night of the nights and came upon three youths staggering
from side to side, and on them signs of [intoxication with] wine. So the officers laid hold of them and the captain of the watch said to them, "Who
are ye that ye transgress the commandment of the [lieutenant of the] Commander of the Faithful and come abroad at this hour?" Quoth one of the
youths, "I am the son of him to whom [all] necks (71) abase themselves, alike the nose-pierced (72) of them and the [bone-]breaker; (73) they come
to him in their own despite, abject and submissive, and he taketh of their wealth (74) and of their blood.".The Twentieth Night of the Month..? ? ? ?
? ? ? ? ? ? ba. Story of the Envier and the Envied (225) xiii.On the morrow, she said to the old man, "Get thee to the money-changer and fetch me
the ordinary." So he repaired to the money-changer and delivered him the message, whereupon he made ready meat and drink, as of his wont, [with
which the old man returned to the damsel and they ate till they had enough. When she had eaten,] she sought of him wine and he went to the Jew
and fetched it. Then they sat down and drank; and when she grew drunken, she took the lute and smiting it, fell a-singing and chanted the following
verses:.Then he carried him to his house and stripping him of his clothes, clad him in rags; after which he called an old woman, who was his
stewardess, and said to her. 'Take this youth and clap on his neck this iron chain and go round about with him in all the thoroughfares of the city;
and when thou hast made an end of this, go up with him to the palace of the king.' And he said to the youth, 'In whatsoever place thou seest the
damsel, speak not a syllable, but acquaint me with her place and thou shall owe her deliverance to none but me.' The youth thanked him and went
with the old woman on such wise as the chamberlain bade him. She fared on with him till they entered the city [and made the round thereof]; after
which she went up to the palace of the king and fell to saying, 'O people of affluence, look on a youth whom the devils take twice in the day and
pray for preservation from [a like] affliction!' And she ceased not to go round about with him till she came to the eastern wing (189) of the palace,
whereupon the slave-girls came out to look upon him and when they saw him they were amazed at his beauty and grace and wept for him..10. The
Enchanted Horse ccxlir.? ? ? ? ? g. The Seventh Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.Then he arose and going in to his daughter, found her mother with her;
so he set out to them the case and Mariyeh said, "O father mine, my wish is subject unto (122) thy commandment and my will ensueth thy will; so
whatsoever thou choosest, I am still obedient unto thee and under thy dominion." Therewithal the King knew that Mariyeh inclined unto El Abbas;
so he returned forthright to King El Aziz and said to him, "May God amend the King! Verily, the occasion is accomplished and there is no
opposition unto that which thou commandest" Quoth El Aziz, "By God's leave are occasions accomplished. How deemest thou, O King, of fetching
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El Abbas and drawing up the contract of marriage between Mariyeh and him?" And Ins ben Cais answered, saying, "Thine be it to decide.".Then
they brought the raft before him and I said to him, 'O my lord, I am in thy hands, I and all my good.' He looked at the raft and seeing therein
jacinths and emeralds and crude ambergris, the like whereof was not in his treasuries, marvelled and was amazed at this. Then said he, 'O Sindbad,
God forbid that we should covet that which God the Most High hath vouchsafed unto thee! Nay, it behoveth us rather to further thee on thy return
to thine own country.' So I called down blessings on him and thanked him. Then he signed to one of his attendants, who took me and established
me in a goodly lodging, and the king assigned me a daily allowance and pages to wait on me. And every day I used to go in to him and he
entertained me and entreated me friendly and delighted in my converse; and as often as our assembly broke up, I went out and walked about the
town and the island, diverting myself by viewing them..Some months after this, I met him again under arrest, in the midst of the guards and officers
of the police, and he said to them, "Seize yonder man." So they laid hands on me and carried me to the chief of the police, who said, "What hast
thou to do with this fellow?" The thief turned to me and looking a long while in my face, said, "Who took this man?" Quoth the officers, "Thou
badest us take him; so we took him." And he said, "I seek refuge with God! I know not this man, nor knoweth he me; and I said not that to you but
of a man other than this." So they released me, and awhile afterward the thief met me in the street and saluted me, saying, "O my lord, fright for
fright! Hadst thou taken aught from me, thou hadst had a part in the calamity." (146) And I said to him, "God [judge] between thee and me!" And
this is what I have to tell'.? ? ? ? ? By thy ransom, (109) who dwellest alone in my heart, In despair for the loss of the loved one am I..Bekhtzeman,
Story of King, i. 115..Lover, The Favourite and her, iii. 165..? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxvi."There was once a king
named Bihkerd aed he had wealth galore and many troops; but his deeds were evil and he would punish for a slight offence and never forgave. He
went forth one day to hunt and one of his servants shot an arrow, which lit on the king's ear and cut it off. Quoth Bihkerd, 'Who shot that arrow?' So
the guards brought him in haste the offender, whose name was Yetrou, and he of his fear fell down on the ground in a swoon. Then said the king,
'Put him to death;' but Yetrou said, 'O King, this that hath befallen was not of my choice nor of my knowledge; so do thou pardon me, in the hour of
thy power over me, for that clemency is of the goodliest of things and belike it shall be [in this world] a provision and a good work [for which thou
shall be requited] one of these days, and a treasure [laid up to thine account] with God in the world to come. Pardon me, therefore, and fend off evil
from me, so shall God fend off from thee evil the like thereof.' When the king heard this, it pleased him and he pardoned the servant, albeit he had
never before pardoned any..When the evening evened, the king sent after the vizier and when he presented himself before him, he required of him
the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O illustrious lord, that.When Sindbad the Sailor had made an
end of his story, all who were present marvelled at that which had befallen him. Then he bade his treasurer give the porter an hundred mithcals of
gold and dismissed him, charging him return on the morrow, with the rest of the folk, to hear the history of his seventh voyage. So the porter went
away to his house, rejoicing; and on the morrow he presented himself with the rest of the guests, who sat down, as of their wont, and occupied
themselves with eating and drinking and merry-making till the end of the day, when their host bade them hearken to the story of his seventh
voyage. Quoth Sindbad the Sailor,.When it was the seventh day, the seventh vizier, whose name was Bihkemal, came in to the king and prostrating
himself to him, said, "O king, what doth thy long-suffering with this youth advantage thee? Indeed the folk talk of thee and of him. Why, then, dost
thou postpone the putting him to death?" The vizier's words aroused the king's anger and he bade bring the youth. So they brought him before him,
shackled, and Azadbekht said to him, "Out on thee! By Allah, after this day there abideth no deliverance for thee from my hand, for that thou hast
outraged mine honour, and there can be no forgiveness for thee.".O friends, the tears flow ever, in mockery of my pain, iii. 116..? ? ? ? ? For the
longing that abideth in my heart is hard to bear. Fare with me, then, to my loved one. Answer nothing, but obey..? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story
xxxi.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clii.We abode thus till the setting-in of the time of mid-afternoon, when she said,
"Needs must I wash before I go." Quoth I, "Get water wherewithal we may wash," and pulled out from my pocket about a score of dirhems,
thinking to give them to her; but she said, "I seek refuge with God!" and brought out of her pocket a handful of silver, saying, "But for destiny and
that God hath caused the love of thee fall into my heart, there had not happened that which hath happened." Quoth I, "Take this in requital of that
which thou hast spent;" and she said, "O my lord, by and by, whenas companionship is prolonged between us, thou wilt see if the like of me
looketh unto money and gain or no." Then she took a pitcher of water and going into the lavatory, washed (111) and presently coming forth, prayed
and craved pardon of God the Most High for that which she had done..34. The City of Irem dxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? Think not, my lords, that I forget: the
case is still the same. When such a fever fills the heart, what leach can make it whole?.? ? ? ? ? The season of my presence is never at an end
'Mongst all their time in gladness and solacement who spend,."O father mine," answered the prince, "I have heard tell that in the land of Irak is a
woman of the daughters of the kings, and her father is called King Ins ben Cais, lord of Baghdad; she is renowned for beauty and grace and
brightness and perfection, and indeed many folk have sought her in marriage of the kings; but her soul consented not unto any one of them.
Wherefore I am minded to travel to her, for that my heart cleaveth unto her, and I beseech thee suffer me to go to her." "O my son," answered his
father, "thou knowest that I have none other than thyself of children and thou art the solace of mine eyes and the fruit of mine entrails; nay, I cannot
brook to be parted from thee an instant and I purpose to set thee on the throne of the kingship and marry thee to one of the daughters of the kings,
who shall be fairer than she." El Abbas gave ear to his father's word and dared not gainsay him; so he abode with him awhile, whilst the fire raged
in his entrails..? ? ? ? ? Upon that day my loves my presence did depart;.After this, the authorities compounded with the highwayman for his
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submission, and when he came before them, they enriched him and he became in such favour with the Sultan's deputy that he used to eat and drink
with him and there befell familiar converse between them. On this wise they abode a great while, till, one day, the Sultan's deputy made a banquet,
and therein, for a wonder, was a roasted francolin, which when the robber saw, he laughed aloud. The deputy was angered against him and said to
him, "What is the meaning of thy laughter? Seest thou default [in the entertainment] or dost thou mock at us, of thy lack of breeding?" "Not so, by
Allah, O my lord," answered the highwayman. "But I saw yonder francolin and bethought myself thereanent of an extraordinary thing; and it was
on this wise. In the days of my youth, I used to stop the way, and one day I fell in with a man, who had with him a pair of saddle-bags and money
therein. So I said to him, 'Leave these bags, for I mean to kill thee.' Quoth he, 'Take the fourth part of [that which is in] them and leave [me] the
rest.' And I said, 'Needs must I take the whole and slay thee, to boot.' Then said he, 'Take the saddle-bags and let me go my way.' But I answered,
'Needs must I slay thee.' As we were in this contention, he and I, behold, he saw a francolin and turning to it, said, 'Bear witness against him, O
francolin, that he slayeth me unjustly and letteth me not go to my children, for all he hath gotten my money.' However, I took no pity on him
neither hearkened to that which he said, but slew him and concerned not myself with the francolin's testimony.".Presently, the king [of the city] was
minded to go forth to his garden, (206) a-pleasuring, and bade the cook forego him thither and appoint in his stead one who should dress meat for
the king, so that, when he returned, he might find it ready. So the cook fell a-considering of whom he should appoint and was bewildered
concerning his affair. As he was on this wise, the old man came to him and seeing him perplexed how he should do, said to him, 'Tell me what is in
thy mind; belike, I may avail to relieve thee.' So he acquainted him with the king's wishes and he said, 'Have no care for this, but leave me one of
the serving-men and go thou in peace and surety, for I will suffice thee of this.' So the cook departed with the king, after he had brought the old
man what he needed and left him a man of the guards..One day, he went forth in quest of certain stray camels of his and fared on all his day and
night till eventide, when he [came to an Arab encampment and] was fain to seek hospitality of one of the inhabitants. So he alighted at one of the
tents of the camp and there came forth to him a man of short stature and loathly aspect, who saluted him and lodging him in a corner of the tent, sat
entertaining him with talk, the goodliest that might be. When his food was dressed, the Arab's wife brought it to the guest, and he looked at the
mistress of the tent and saw a favour than which no goodlier might be. Indeed, her beauty and grace and symmetry amazed him and he abode
confounded, looking now at her and now at her husband. When his looking grew long, the man said to him, 'Harkye, O son of the worthy! Occupy
thyself with thine own concerns, for by me and this woman hangeth a rare story, that is yet goodlier than that which thou seest of her beauty; and
when we have made an end of our food, I will tell it thee.'.[When the appointed day arrived], I arose and changing my clothes and favour, donned
sailor's apparel; then I took with me a purse full of gold and buying good [victual for the] morning-meal, accosted a boatman [at Deir et Tin] and
sat down and ate with him; after which said I to him, "Wilt thou hire me thy boat?" Quoth he, "The Commander of the Faithful hath commanded
me to be here;" and he told me the story of the concubines and how the Khalif purposed to drown them that day. When I heard this from him, I
brought out to him half a score dinars and discovered to him my case, whereupon quoth he to me, "O my brother, get thee empty calabashes, and
when thy mistress cometh, give me to know of her and I will contrive the trick.".123. The Blacksmith who could Handle Fire without Hurt
cccclxxi.? ? ? ? ? So make me in your morning a delight And set me in your houses, high and low;.There was once an Arab of [high] rank and
[goodly] presence, a man of exalted generosity and magnanimity, and he had brethren, with whom he consorted and caroused, and they were wont
to assemble by turns in each other's houses. When it came to his turn, he made ready in his house all manner goodly and pleasant meats and dainty
drinks and exceeding lovely flowers and excellent fruits, and made provision of all kinds of instruments of music and store of rare apothegms and
marvellous stories and goodly instances and histories and witty anedotes and verses and what not else, for there was none among those with whom
he was used to company but enjoyed this on every goodly wise, and in the entertainment he had provided was all whereof each had need. Then he
sallied forth and went round about the city, in quest of his friends, so he might assemble them; but found none of them in his house..? ? ? ? ? Of
patience, thy whilom endearments again, That I never to any divulged, nor deny.Shehrzad and Shehriyar, ii. 111, iii. 141, 157..King Ibrahim and
his Son, Story of, i. 138..Then he girt his middle with a handkerchief and entering, saluted the young merchant, who said to him, 'Where hast thou
been?' Quoth he, 'I have done thine errands;' and the youth said, 'Go and eat and come hither and drink.' So he went away, as he bade him, and ate.
Then he washed and returning to the saloon, sat down on the carpet and fell to talking with them; whereupon the young merchant's heart was
comforted and his breast dilated and he addressed himself to joyance. They abode in the most delightsome life and the most abounding pleasance
till a third part of the night was past, when the master of the house arose and spreading them a bed, invited them to lie down. So they lay down and
the youth abode on wake, pondering their affair, till daybreak, when the woman awoke and said to her companion, 'I wish to go.' So he bade her
farewell and she departed; whereupon the master of the house followed her with a purse of money and gave it to her, saying, 'Blame not my
master,' and made his excuse to her for the young merchant..? ? ? ? ? Love's slave, I keep my troth with them; but, when they vowed, Fate made
itself Urcoub, (16) whom never oath could bind..? ? ? ? ? O skinker of the wine of woe, turn from a love-sick maid, Who drinks her tears still, night
and morn, thy bitter-flavoured bowl..As the eunuch was speaking with the king, behold, the damsel raised a corner of the curtain that shut in the
litter, so she might look upon the speaker, and saw the king. When Azadbekht beheld her and noted her fashion and her loveliness (and indeed
never set story-teller (95) eyes on her like,) his soul inclined to her and she took hold upon his heart and he was ravished by her sight. So he said to
the eunuch, "Turn the mule's head and return, for I am King Azadbekht and I will marry her myself, for that Isfehend her father is my vizier and he
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will accept of this affair and it will not be grievous to him." "O king," answered the eunuch, "may God prolong thy continuance, have patience till I
acquaint my lord her father, and thou shalt take her in the way of approof, for it befitteth thee not neither is it seemly unto thee that thou take her on
this wise, seeing that it will be an affront to her father if thou take her without his knowledge." Quoth Azadbekht, "I have not patience [to wait] till
thou go to her father and return, and no dishonour will betide him, if I marry her." "O my lord," rejoined the eunuch, "nought that is done in haste is
long of durance nor doth the heart rejoice therein; and indeed it behoveth thee not to take her on this foul wise. Whatsoever betideth thee, destroy
not thyself with [undue] haste, for I know that her father's breast will be straitened by this affair and this that thou dost will not profit thee." But the
king said, "Verily, Isfehend is [my boughten] servant and a slave of my slaves, and I reck not of her father, if he be vexed or pleased." So saying,
he drew the reins of the mule and carrying the damsel, whose name was Behrjaur, to his house, married her..When the druggist heard the singer's
words, he was certified of the case and knew that the calamity, all of it, was in his own house and that the wife was his wife; and he saw the shirt,
whereupon he redoubled in certainty and said to the singer, 'Art thou now going to her?' 'Yes, O my brother,' answered he and taking leave of him,
went away; whereupon the druggist started up, as he were a madman, and ungarnished his shop. (199) Whilst he was thus engaged, the singer won
to the house, and presently up came the druggist and knocked at the door. The singer would have wrapped himself up in the rug, but she forbade
him and said to him, 'Get thee down to the bottom of the house and enter the oven (200) and shut the lid upon thyself.' So he did as she bade him
and she went down to her husband and opened the door to him, whereupon he entered and went round about the house, but found no one and
overlooked the oven. So he stood meditating and swore that he would not go forth of the house till the morrow..Ibrahim and his Son, Story of King,
i. 138..? ? ? ? ? Your coming to-me-ward, indeed, with "Welcome! fair welcome!" I hail. Your sight to me gladness doth bring and banisheth
sorrow and bale;.The old man took the casting-bottle from the Jew and going up to Noureddin and the damsel, sprinkled their faces, whereupon
they came to themselves and fell to relating to each other that which they had suffered, since their separation, for the anguish of severance.
Moreover, Noureddin acquainted Sitt el Milah with that which he had endured from the folk who would have slain him and made away with him;
and she said to him, "O my lord, let us presently give over this talk and praise God for reunion of loves, and all this shall cease from us." Then she
gave him the cup and he said, "By Allah, I will nowise drink it, whilst I am in this plight!" So she drank it off before him and taking the lute, swept
the strings and sang the following verses:.Accordingly, Ishac bade admit her; so she entered, and when her eyes fell upon the Commander of the
Faithful, she kissed the earth before him and said, 'Peace be upon thee, O Commander of the Faithful and asylum of the people of the faith and
reviver of justice among all creatures! May God make plain the treading of thy feet and vouchsafe thee enjoyment of that which He hath bestowed
on thee and make Paradise thy harbourage and the fire that of thine enemies!' Quoth Er Reshid, 'And on thee be peace, O damsel! Sit.' So she sat
down and he bade her sing; whereupon she took the lute and tightening its strings, played thereon in many modes, so that the Commander of the
Faithful and Jaafer were confounded and like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.The servant said
no more to him, but, when it was morning, he acquainted a number of the king's servants with this and they said, 'This is an opportunity for us.
Come let us assemble together and acquaint the king with this, so the young merchant may lose favour with him and he rid us of him and we be at
rest from him.' So they assembled together and going in to the king, said to him, 'We have a warning we would give thee.' Quoth he, 'And what is
your warning?' And they said, 'Yonder youth, the merchant, whom thou hast taken into favour and whose rank thou hast exalted above the chiefs of
the people of thy household, we saw yesterday draw his sword and offer to fall upon thee, so he might slay thee.' When the king heard this, his
colour changed and he said to them, 'Have ye proof of this?' Quoth they, 'What proof wouldst thou have? If thou desire this, feign thyself drunken
again this night and lie down, as if asleep, and watch him, and thou wilt see with thine eyes all that we have named to thee.'.Then said El Abbas to
them, "O youths, sit by my arms and my horse till I return." But they answered, saying, "By Allah, thou prolongest discourse with that which
beseemeth not of words! Make haste, or we will go with thy head, for indeed the king purposeth to slay thee and to slay thy comrade and take that
which is with you." When the prince heard this, his skin quaked and he cried out at them with a cry that made them tremble. Then he sprang upon
his horse and settling himself in the saddle, galloped till he came to the king's assembly, when he cried out at the top of his voice, saying ["To
horse,] cavaliers!" And levelled his spear at the pavilion wherein was Zuheir. Now there were about him a thousand smiters with the sword; but El
Abbas fell in upon them and dispersed them from around him, and there abode none in the tent save Zuheir and his vizier..Then said she to the
villager's son, 'Know that I am the woman whom thy father delivered from harm and stress and whom there betided from thee of false accusation
and frowardness that which thou hast named.' And she craved pardon for him and he was made whole of his sickness. [Then said she to the thief, 'I
am she against whom thou liedst, avouching that I was thy mistress, who had been stoned on thine account, and that I was of accord with thee
concerning the robbing of the villager's house and had opened the doors to thee.' And she prayed for him and he was made whole of his sickness.]
Then said she to [the townsman], him of the tribute, 'I am she who gave thee the [thousand] dirhems and thou didst with me what thou didst.' And
she craved pardon for him and prayed for him and he was made whole; whereupon the folk marvelled at her oppressors, who had been afflicted
alike, so God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) might show forth her innocence before witnesses..? ? ? ? ? How presents in great store
thou didst refuse and eke The givers, great and small, with flouting didst requite..Presently, there came in upon us a spunger, without leave, and we
went on playing, whilst he played with us. Then quoth the Sultan to the Vizier, "Bring the spunger who cometh in to the folk, without leave or
bidding, that we may enquire into his case. Then will I cut off his head." So the headsman arose and dragged the spunger before the Sultan, who
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bade cut off his head. Now there was with them a sword, that would not cut curd; (151) so the headsman smote him therewith and his head flew
from his body. When we saw this, the wine fled from our heads and we became in the sorriest of plights. Then my friends took up the body and
went out with it, that they might hide it, whilst I took the head and made for the river..Then she turned and saw within the chamber an old man,
comely of hoariness, venerable of aspect, who was dancing on apt and goodly wise, a dance the like whereof none might avail unto. So she sought
refuge with God the Most High from Satan the Stoned (193) and said, 'I will not give over what I am about, for that which God decreeth, He
carrieth into execution.' Accordingly, she went on singing till the old man came up to her and kissed the earth before her, saying, 'Well done, O
Queen of the East and the West! May the world be not bereaved of thee! By Allah, indeed thou art perfect of qualities and ingredients, O Tuhfet es
Sudour! (194) Dost thou know me?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'but methinks thou art of the Jinn.' Quoth he, 'Thou sayst sooth; I am the Sheikh
Aboultawaif (195) Iblis, and I come to thee every night, and with me thy sister Kemeriyeh, for that she loveth thee and sweareth not but by thy life;
and her life is not pleasant to her, except she come to thee and see thee, what while thou seest her not. As for me, I come to thee upon an affair,
wherein thou shall find thine advantage and whereby thou shalt rise to high rank with the kings of the Jinn and rule them, even as thou rulest
mankind; [and to that end I would have thee come with me and be present at the festival of my son's circumcision; (196)] for that the Jinn are
agreed upon the manifestation of thine affair.' And she answered, 'In the name of God.'.Presently, the sharper came to the ruin, rejoicing in that
which he deemed he should get, and dug in the place, but found nothing and knew that the idiot had tricked him. So he buffeted his face, for
chagrin, and fell to following the other whithersoever he went, so he might get what was with him, but availed not unto this, for that the idiot knew
what was in his mind and was certified that he spied upon him, [with intent to rob him]; so he kept watch over himself. Now, if the sharper had
considered [the consequences of] haste and that which is begotten of loss therefrom, he had not done thus. Nor," continued the vizier, "is this story,
O king of the age, rarer or more extraordinary or more diverting than the story of Khelbes and his wife and the learned man and that which befell
between them.".74. The Devout Woman and the Two Wicked Elders dclix.?STORY OF THE THIEF AND THE WOMAN..Baghdad, El Abbas
and the King's Daughter of, iii. 53..Like a sun at the end of a cane in a hill of sand, iii. 190.."He shall not come in to me. Who is at the door, other
than he?" "El Akhtel et Teghlibi," (56) answered Adi; and Omar said, "He is the unbeliever who says in his verse ..." [And he repeated the
following:].? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.So she sent for him in private and said to him, 'I purpose to do thee a service, so
thou canst but keep a secret.' He promised her all that she desired and she discovered to him her secret in the matter of her daughter, saying, 'I will
marry thee to her and commit to thee the governance of her affair and make thee king and ruler over this city.' He thanked her and promised to
uphold all that she should order him, and she said to him, 'Go forth to such an one of the neighbouring provinces privily.' So he went forth and on
the morrow she made ready bales and gear and presents and bestowed on him a great matter, all of which they loaded on the backs of camels..Now
the merchant's wife aforesaid, who was the nurse of the king's daughter, was watching him from a window, unknown of him, and [when she heard
his verses], she knew that there hung some rare story by him; so she went in to him and said, "Peace be on thee, O afflicted one, who acquaintest
not physician with thy case! Verily, thou exposest thyself unto grievous peril! I conjure thee by the virtue of Him who hath afflicted thee and
stricken thee with the constraint of love-liking, that thou acquaint me with thine affair and discover to me the truth of thy secret; for that indeed I
have heard from thee verses that trouble the wit and dissolve the body." So he acquainted her with his case and enjoined her to secrecy, whereof
she consented unto him, saying, "What shall be the recompense of whoso goeth with thy letter and bringeth thee an answer thereto?" He bowed his
head for shamefastness before her [and was silent]; and she said to him, "Raise thy head and give me thy letter." So he gave her the letter and she
took it and carrying it to the princess, said to her, "Read this letter and give me the answer thereto.".When they came to themselves, they wept
awhile and the folk assembled about them, marvelling at that which they saw, and questioned them of their case. So the young men vied with each
other who should be the first to discover the story to the folk; and when the Magian saw this, he came up, crying out, 'Alas!' and 'Woe worth the
day!' and said to them, 'Why have ye broken open my chest? I had in it jewels and ye have stolen them, and this damsel is my slave-girl and she
hath agreed with you upon a device to take the good.' Then he rent his clothes and called aloud for succour, saying, 'I appeal to God and to the just
king, so he may quit me of these wrong-doing youths!' Quoth they, 'This is our mother and thou stolest her.' Then words waxed many between
them and the folk plunged into talk and prate and discussion concerning their affair and that of the [pretended] slave-girl, and the strife waxed
amain between them, so that [at last] they carried them up to the king..So saying, he turned away from him and Saad fared on to the palace, where
he found all the suite in attendance on the king and recounting to him that which had betided them with El Abbas. Quoth the king, "Where is he?"
And they answered, "He is with the Amir Saad." [So, when the latter entered], the king [looked, but] found none with him; and Saad, seeing that he
hankered after the youth, cried out to him, saying, "God prolong the king's days! Indeed, he refuseth to present himself before thee, without leave
or commandment." "O Saad," asked the king, "whence cometh this man?" And the Amir answered, "O my lord, I know not; but he is a youth fair of
favour, lovesome of aspect, accomplished in discourse, goodly of repartee, and valour shineth from between his eyes.".Then said he to Arwa,
"What wilt thou that I do with them?" And she answered, saying, "Accomplish on them the ordinance of God the Most High; (119) the slayer shall
be slain and the transgressor transgressed against, even as he transgressed against us; yea, and the well-doer, good shall be done unto him, even as
he did unto us." So she gave [her officers] commandment concerning Dadbin and they smote him on the head with a mace and slew him, and she
said, "This is for the slaughter of my father." Then she bade set the vizier on a beast [and carry him] to the desert whither he had caused carry her
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[and leave him there without victual or water]; and she said to him, "An thou be guilty, thou shalt abide [the punishment of] thy guilt and perish of
hunger and thirst in the desert; but, if there be no guilt in thee, thou shalt be delivered, even as I was delivered.".Merchants, The Sharper and the, ii.
46..There was once a man who was exceeding cautious over himself, and he set out one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild beasts. The
caravan wherein he was came by night to the gate of a city; but the warders refused to open to them; so they passed the night without the city, and
there were lions there. The man aforesaid, of the excess of his caution, could not fix upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for fear of the
wild beasts and reptiles; so he went about seeking an empty place wherein he might lie..? ? ? ? ? Were my affliction thine, love's anguish hadst thou
dreed And in the flaming hell of long estrangement sighed..? ? ? ? ? O friends, the tears flow ever, in mockery of my pain; My heart is sick for
sev'rance and love-longing in vain..One day the Commander of the Faithful bade bring him to the presence; so his slave-girl changed his raiment
and clothing him in sumptuous apparel, mounted him on the mule. Then he rode to the palace and presenting himself before the Khalif, saluted him
with the goodliest of salutations and bespoke him with eloquent and deep-thoughted speech. When Er Reshid saw him, he marvelled at the
goodliness of his favour and his eloquence and the readiness of his speech and enquiring of him, was told that he was Sitt el Milah's lord;
whereupon quoth he, "Indeed, she is excusable in her love for him, and if we had put her to death unrighteously, as we were minded to do, her
blood would have been upon our heads." Then he turned to the young man and entering into discourse with him, found him well bred, intelligent,
quick of wit and apprehension, generous, pleasant, elegant, erudite. So he loved him with an exceeding love and questioned him of his native city
and of his father and of the manner of his journey to Baghdad. Noureddin acquainted him with that which he would know in the goodliest of words
and with the concisest of expressions; and the Khalif said to him, "And where hast thou been absent all this while? Indeed, we sent after thee to
Damascus and Mosul and other the towns, but lit on no tidings of thee." "O my lord," answered the young man, "there betided thy slave in thy city
that which never yet betided any." And he acquainted him with his case from first to last and told him that which had befallen him of evil [from El
Muradi and his crew]..? ? ? ? ? And left me all forlorn, to pine for languishment,.101. The Mad Lover ccccxi.Me, till I stricken was therewith, to
love thou didst excite, iii. 113.? ? ? ? ? I had not left you, had I known that severance would prove My death; but what is past is past, Fate stoops to
no control..Now the merchant their father lay asleep in the ship, and the crying of the boys troubled him; so he rose to call out to them [and silence
them] and let the purse [with the thousand dinars therein] fall among the bales of merchandise. He sought for it and finding it not, buffeted his head
and seized upon the boys, saying, 'None took the purse but you. Ye were playing about the bales, so ye might steal somewhat, and there was none
here but you.' Then he took a staff and laying hold of the children, fell to beating them and flogging them, whilst they wept, and the sailors came
round about them and said, 'The boys of this island are all thieves and robbers.' Then, of the greatness of the merchant's wrath, he swore that, if they
brought not out the purse, he would drown them in the sea; so when [by reason of their denial] his oath became binding upon him, he took the two
boys and lashing them [each] to a bundle of reeds, cast them into the sea..As we stood, behold, up came the lady, and with her a slave-girl. When
she saw the young man, she said to him, "Art thou here?" And he answered, "Yes, O my lady." Quoth she, "To-day I am bidden by this man. Wilt
thou go with us?" And he replied, "Yes." Then said she, "Thou hast brought me [hither] against my will and perforce. Wilt thou go with us in any
event?" (184) "Yes, yes," answered he and we fared on, [all three,] till we came to Er Rauzeh and entered the pavilion. The lady diverted herself
awhile with viewing its ordinance and furniture, after which she put off her [walking-]clothes and sat down [with the young man] in the goodliest
and chiefest place. Then I went forth and brought them what they should eat at the first of the day; moreover, I went out also and fetched them what
they should eat at the last of the day and brought them wine and dessert and fruits and flowers. On this wise I abode in their service, standing on my
feet, and she said not unto me, "Sit," nor "Take, eat" nor "Take, drink," what while she and the young man sat toying and laughing, and he fell to
kissing her and pinching her and hopping about upon the ground and laughing..97. Dibil el Khuzai with the Lady and Muslin ben el Welid ccccvii.?
? ? ? ? Drink ever, O lovers, I rede you, of wine And praise his desert who for yearning doth pine,.The Eight Night of the Month.Officer's Story,
The Ninth, ii. 167..The master of police held his hand from him, saying, "Belike he is of the kinsmen of the Commander of the Faithful," and said
to the second, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him whose rank (75) time abaseth not, and if it descend (76) one day, it will assuredly
return [to its former height]; thou seest the folk [crowd] in troops to the light of his fire, some standing around it and some sitting." So the master of
the police refrained from slaying him and said to the third, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him who plungeth through the ranks (77)
with his might and correcteth (78) them with the sword, (79) so that they stand straight; (80) his feet are not loosed from the stirrup, (81) whenas
the horsemen on the day of battle are weary." So the master of police held his hand from him also, saying, "Belike, he is the son of a champion of
the Arabs.".? ? ? ? ? A fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, They'd leave their idols and her face for only Lord would know;.? ? ? ? ? c.
Abou Sabir ccccxlviii.When the king heard this, he was certified that the youth was his very son; so he cried out at the top of his voice and casting
himself upon him, embraced him and wept and said, "Had I put thee to death, as was my intent, I should have died of regret for thee." Then he cut
his bonds and taking his crown from his head, set it on that of his son, whereupon the people raised cries of joy, whilst the trumpets sounded and
the drums beat and there befell a great rejoicing. They decorated the city and it was a glorious day; the very birds stayed their flight in the air, for
the greatness of the clamour and the noise of the crying. The army and the folk carried the prince [to the palace] in magnificent procession, and the
news came to his mother Behrjaur, who came forth and threw herself upon him. Moreover, the king bade open the prison and bring forth all who
were therein, and they held high festival seven days and seven nights and rejoiced with a mighty rejoicing; whilst terror and silence and confusion
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and affright fell upon the viziers and they gave themselves up for lost..At daybreak, my friend returned and opening the door, came in, bringing
with him meat-pottage (177) and fritters and bees' honey, (178) and said to me, 'By Allah, thou must needs excuse me, for that I was with a
company and they locked the door on me and have but now let me go.' But I returned him no answer. Then he set before me that which was with
him and I ate a single mouthful and went out, running, so haply I might overtake that which had escaped me. (179) When I came to the palace, I
saw over against it eight-and-thirty gibbets set up, whereon were eight-and-thirty men crucified, and under them eight-and-thirty concubines as
they were moons. So I enquired of the reason of the crucifixion of the men and concerning the women in question, and it was said unto me, 'The
men [whom thou seest] crucified the Khalif found with yonder damsels, who are his favourites.' When I heard this, I prostrated myself in
thanksgiving to God and said, 'God requite thee with good, O my friend!' For that, had he not invited me [and kept me perforce in his house] that
night, I had been crucified with these men, wherefore praise be to God!.Daughters, The Two Kings and the Vizier's, iii. 145..? ? ? ? ? For no hand
is there but the hand of God is over it And no oppressor but shall be with worse than he opprest..? ? ? ? ? For know that hither have I fared and
come to this thy land, By hopes of union with thee and near fruition led.
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